MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 13TH JUNE 2013
PRESENT: Cllrs. Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fletcher, Goodchild, Hemsted, Holdom, Holmes, Marley, Rook, Swann and Veitch
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Fermor, Hazlewood,  macLachlan
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were registered.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:

27:
The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the minutes of the Meeting held on the 9th May be adopted as a true record.  An amendment had been made at the request of Cllr. Marley which she explained to Members. This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

28:
The Chairman reported that the meeting of the Parish Chairmen had been cancelled but apparently there will be a lot to report at the September Meeting. In the absence of Cllr. Simon macLachlan, he was pleased to report that the Speed Watch equipment had been purchased and the Sissinghurst group have already held a session, although for the hour that they were operating only one driver was clocked at over 35MPH which one could say was particularly good news. Wednesday saw a meeting of Parish Councils interested in Speed Watch and Benenden, Biddenden, Hawkhurst and Newenden were represented and there was an agreement for each to contribute £500 towards the cost of the equipment which will be kept at our office for the prospective councils to use as and when they wish to do so, subject to availability. The other day he went through Sedlescombe and there was one set up there, he was pleased to report it only registered your Chairman travelling at only 25 MPH but there were geese about. How effective Speedwatch is going to be against the boy racers and those intent on speeding he didn’t know, but if the equipment is instrumental in saving one life or stopping one accident, it would all be worthwhile. The Chairman reported that on the 10th May he had met with an Borough officer outside the chemist to see what measures they can take to combat the pigeons roosting on the purlins that hold the fret work under the eaves.  The owners want spikes whilst the TWBC Conservation Officer wants a plastic owl. He sometimes finds that common sense is often sadly lacking but he was waiting for the Officer’s report but we live in hope for a solution to what could be a serious health hazard.  Cllr. Goodchild made Cllr. Rook aware of a solution he had used successfully on a building in Tunbridge Wells and Cllr. Rook agreed to pass this information onto the Conservation Officer.  The Chairman reported that he and Cllr. Veitch had met with New Romney Town Council to pass on our experiences with taking over the car parks.

CAR PARK LEASES:

29:
Cllr. Veitch stated that all Members had been given copies of the draft leases for the Regal and Tanyard Car Parks and the surrender document for Jockey Lane.  She was aware that the documents refer to plans which were not attached.  The leases are not put forward for approval at tonight’s meeting but the agenda item is for Members to put forward any questions.  She stated that we have had considerable support from Borough Councillor John Cunningham.  There were one or two sticking points but we had learnt this evening that the view from the people in power is that they agree with our point of view and the intention is for the Parish to take over the car parks on the 1st August.  We will schedule an extra meeting in July to gain the Parish Councils final approval.  She considered that our choice of solicitor had paid off, the final bill may cost a couple of thousand pounds more than estimated but they have been excellent.  

Cllr. Veitch informed Members that the Borough officers had wanted to backdate the leases to 1st April.  We were not prepared to agree that – we do not know what risks have been incurred during the period from the 1st April to date.  They finally agreed not to back date but then wanted to back date the business rates to the 1st April.  We were not prepared to agree this either as the business rates are calculated on a daily basis.  They again have conceded in our favour.  There were some other more minor issues such as the recycling bins being restricted to the current area.  We do not want encroachment onto the car parking spaces – we want it restricted to a designated space.  There was also a question on “approved” use especially in relation to allowing coaches to use the coach space, the Borough’s solicitor took this out which meant that only cars could use the car park which meant that buses and coaches couldn’t use the designated coach parking area.  This “approved” use clause has now been reinstated.  With regard to the cleaning contract, Cory is the current contractor and nothing can be taken out of the contract, only extra things can be added in.  We are trying to negotiate on how we can pay our share.  With regard to parking orders and enforcement, we can contract TWBC to carry out minimum enforcement i.e. three hours per week which can be undertaken under the Borough parking order.  There is a difference of opinion between our solicitor and the Borough solicitor on parking orders.
 Cllr. Veitch stated that she hoped that the question and answer documents circulated to Members was useful.  She explained the break points issue on the two draft leases and stated that this might be something we would have to live with, it is not ideal but we believe that the risk is minimal as it will need a political decision to change.  With regard to the Condition Report, we had insisted that TWBC undertook a survey which was completed in February but which we did not get sight of until mid-May.  The Borough solicitors are saying that this should not be referenced in the leases.  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that we would take photographs of all the car parks at the take-over point.  She invited questions.  A copy of all the draft leases, surrender document and question and answer document is filed with these Minutes.
Cllr. Swann referred to 3.5 “rights of entry” – he was concerned that the landlord could come in at any time and request us to carry out works.  Who would judge whether repairs are necessary?  Cllr. Veitch agreed to check on this; however she had noted on the bottom of that page it did state that “an independent expert” would judge and this would be binding.  Cllr. Swann had concerns regarding pollution and the interceptor tank.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that it would be our responsibility to look after the interceptor tank.  The survey already carried out did not involve the lifting of any manholes, it was a survey above ground and not underground. 
Cllr. Swann enquired whether there were any issues which might impinge on the Community Hub planned on Wilkes Field.  Cllr. Fletch suggested that once the Parish Council signed the leases it would be for the Parish to request the licence to cross the car park.  TWBC will back up the view of the Parish Council.  
Cllr. Holmes stated that he had a number of issues with the leases regarding definitions; wording etc and he would prefer to send an e mail to Cllr. Veitch rather than go through them individually this evening.  He thought some of the wording inappropriate.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that she was happy to received views by e mail.

Cllr. Marley agreed with Cllr. Swann with regard to the interceptor tank and suggested that we needed to lift the manhole now to establish whether there were any issues.  Cllr. Veitch reiterated that the Condition Survey did not form any part of the lease and this would be our risk to take on.  We do however have the option of having our own topographical and CCTV survey undertaken.  Cllr. Marley stated that we needed to see the plans and she queried who was going to check the title numbers against the plan.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that this would be undertaken by our solicitor.  Cllr. Marley enquired who was going to ensure that the plan is accurate and shows what is actually on the ground.  Responding to an invitation from Cllr. Veitch, she confirmed that she was not volunteering to undertake this task, suggesting that this should be carried out by a professional surveyor.  With regard to the issue of interest being charged, Cllr. Veitch stated that as the interest is only being charged on a peppercorn rent she did not think that the wording needed to be changed.  She confirmed to Members that a peppercorn rent is an actual peppercorn which she would be happy to supply.  

Cllr. Veitch confirmed to Cllr. Marley that the reference to the schedule of condition mentioned on page 9 would be taken out.  Cllr. Rook reiterated that a full photographic record would be undertaken by the Parish Council on the day of handing over the car parks.  We will then record this with a solicitor.  Cllr. Veitch, responding to questions from Cllr. Marley regarding the cost of an item on page 11 and the cost of the domestic rates on 323 – page 12 confirmed that these items were covered in her budget report which had previously been circulated to Members.  With regard to 333 on page 12, she confirmed that the only things that are painted were the white lines.  With regard to Cllr. Marley’s question on which culvert was meant under item 3.5, Cllr. Veitch stated that there was only one culvert and although we have the responsibility for ensuring that it is kept clear we are not taking on the responsibility for the culvert. Cllr. Marley felt that this should be made clear and the culvert shown clearly on the plans.  With regard to the term “park mark”, Cllr. Veitch confirmed that this was a business best practice standard.  She also confirmed to Cllr. Marley that our solicitors were satisfied with dealings so far.  With regard to the recycling facilities, Cllr. Veitch reiterated to Cllr. Marley that this is the landlord’s responsibility but that we want this restricted to a designated area only.  Cllr. Marley referred to page 12, 331 and enquired what does regularly cleaned mean.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed this is per the Cory contract which is set out in her December report.  With regard to Cllr. Marley’s query on the estimate of reinstatement costs page 14, 371 – Cllr. Veitch stated that Cllr. Holmes will be checking on our insurance aspects.  Cllr. Marley suggested that the wording should be changed to “reasonable” costs.  Cllr. Marley suggested that on page 19, 317 – encroachments – this left us wide open and we should ask our solicitor whether this could be restricted.  Cllr. Rook stated that the easements are those that go over the land and we have already stated that we do not want to take these on. Cllr. Marley still felt that this should be tightened up.  Cllr. Marley pointed out a spelling mistake on page 25 relating to the word Borough.
Cllr. Bancroft enquired what constituted a temporary community event.  Cllr. Veitch suggested it could be the breast screening mobile, blood donor units etc or a one off event such as a market.  Cllr. Bancroft suggested that the wording would restrict a regular Sunday market.  Cllr Veitch agreed to check on this, although under 3.9 on the draft lease for the Regal it does say that the approval of the landlord would not be unreasonably held.  She confirmed to Cllr. Cook that a Youth bus would come under a temporary community event. 
Cllr. Swann confirmed to Cllr. Bancroft that the Parish Council can be part of a charitable trust with regard to the Jockey Lane Car Park.  Cllr. Veitch suggested that at a later date we might be able to argue for the exemption of business rates. Cllr. Rook suggested that a case could be made that the car park is ancillary to the Ball Field/Bowling Green and Church.  
Cllr. Swann suggested that when the plans are produced that Members could volunteer to walk round with the plans and check that they are correct.  Cllr. Marley thanked Cllr. Veitch for doing a fantastic job on behalf of the Parish Council; she had put in an enormous amount of work.  

Cllr. Veitch confirmed to Members that there were some compromises but we were out to get the best deal that we could get.  Cllr. Rook explained about the differences between what the Borough officers were trying to achieve to what the politicians were able to achieve.  The officers were bound by their contracts to achieve the best results for the Borough Council.  New Romney Town Council is finding exactly the same comparisons in their dealings with Shepway Council officers and councillors.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed to Cllr. Marley that our solicitors are definitely fighting our corner in the negotiations.  

Cllr. Rook confirmed to Cllr. Fletcher that an extra meeting would be called in July and he updated Members on a recent telephone call from Cllr. Cunningham which was very positive.  As soon as we receive the final leases and plans we will bring these before the Parish Council for final ratification.  He stated that Members had full control of the final decision.  
POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

30: Cllr. Swann brought forward the report of the meeting held on the 9th May which had been verbally reported at the previous Council meeting.  He proposed adoption.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed.
He then referred to the meeting which had been held this evening.  Cllr. Veitch had agreed to accept the nomination of Vice Chair. He reported that the audit had been carried out and there were no issues.  All the figures had been solely compiled by the Deputy Clerk, Lori Ham.  The usual payments made prior to the meeting were ratified as were the cheques for the June payments.  There had been a brief report by Cllr. Veitch on the car parks which had been reiterated at Full Council tonight.  
Cllr. Veitch had suggested that all councillors might like to prepare something for the quarterly newsletter and this was felt to be a good idea.  There was no obligation but the idea was that slots would be allocated on a rota basis.  The reports from committee chairman related to policy and decisions taken but councillors could introduce themselves to parishioners and he thought this would be of interest to people.  Cllr. Rook stated that councillors would be expected to send their articles electronically to the Clerk and Cllr. Bunyan stated that it has also been agreed that the articles should not be “novel” length.  
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

31: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the last meeting   The Deputy Clerk, Lori Ham had taken the Minutes and she had done very well.  The Parish Council have asked KCC to put on record that if they are going to sell the Long Field that we should be informed.  We may well find that we will be receiving fewer applications as Permitted Develop Rights have changed which means that on a detached house an 8m extension can be built without planning permission – it is 6m on a semi-detached property.  There was an amendment to the Bill in that the Local Planning Authority has to be notified.  Offices can now also be converted to dwellings without planning permission.  The new PD rights are for a three year trial period.  Cllr. Swann stated that this does not apply if your property is within an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty or in a Conservation Area.  
BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

32: The Chairman Cllr. Hemsted stated that the next meeting is on the 23rd July.
ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

33: Cllr. Holmes stated that there had been no recent meeting.  The next meeting is on the 2nd July.  He invited Cllr. Fletcher to give an update on our broadband bid.  Cllr. Fletcher stated that this had been kicked into the long grass because of the EU funding.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
34: Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the site meeting held at the Jubilee Field on the 16th May.  Cllr. Marley wished to record that she had sent her apologies prior to the meeting.   The meeting had been called following concerns of Sissinghurst residents on dog fouling on the Field and a request for fencing round the play equipment.  However, Members could find no evidence of dog fouling and therefore no rationale to put up a fence.  Members of the tennis club had confirmed that they had not noticed a problem and therefore Members decided not to pursue the idea of any fencing.  Cllr. Bancroft confirmed that she had agreed with the decision made by Members and she had asked the Clerk to contact the parishioner who had written in to make her aware of the reason for the decision.  Cllr. Veitch then proposed that the report be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Holdom and agreed.
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

35:  Cllr. Bunyan reported that she would be querying the Minutes from the last meeting.  She had raised the issue of a member from CCAAC coming on board to have input into the plans for the new Cranbrook Hub and this had not been minuted.  Cllr. Fletcher confirmed that no-one from CCAAC had contacted him.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

36:  Cllr. Fletcher stated that there had not been a recent meeting.  The Parish News Issue had been circulated.  Cllr. Cook mentioned the articles in both the KALC and Rural Communities Newsletters on funding being available for monuments and he referred to the war memorial at Sissinghurst which could benefit.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

37: There was nothing to report.  The Rural News has been circulated. Cllr. Bunyan mentioned the article on applying for high speed broadband.  Cllr. Fletcher confirmed that we had already put in our bid in the first tranche and are still awaiting a decision.  Cllr. Marley enquired whether anything is being organised for the First World War centenary commemorations.  
Cllr. Rook suggested that Cllr. Hazlewood may be able to advise if the British Legion are organising any events.  Cllr. Hemsted suggested that it seemed more the norm to celebrate the end of a war rather than the beginning.  Cllr. Holmes agreed that it seemed wise to see whether the RBL are planning anything. 
CLERKS REPORT:


38: The Clerk reported that District Commander Nicola Faulconbridge is due to leave the District on the 28th June to take up a post as the Chief Constable’s Staff Officer.  Her replacement is Dave Pate who is currently a Chief Inspector.  He will commence his new duties on the 17th June which will enable a hand over period.
The Clerk reported that all Members had been invited to the Armed Forces Day Service being held in St. Dunstan’s on Sunday 30th June at 9.30 a m.  She had no news on whether there was to be a service in Sissinghurst.

CORRESPONDENCE:


39:
No correspondence had been received which needed to be reported.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

40:
Cllr. Swann told Members that he was concerned about the amount of vegetation and debris in the parking spaces alongside the churchyard wall in Carriers Road.  He had suggested that the Parish Warden may be able to help to clear this.
41:
Cllr.  Swann mentioned a letter from KCC Public Rights of Way regarding clearance of vegetation.  He would be walking the paths if anyone wanted to join him.

42:
Cllr. Marley was delighted to be able to report that the collection for the RNLI had raised £1,184.
43:
Cllr. Marley informed Members that due to personal reasons she had resigned from the Planning Committee.  All Members supported Cllr. Marley and sent best wishes to her husband.

44:
Cllr. Veitch informed Members that the litter campaign was gaining momentum.  A substantial number of entries into the poster competition had been received from Sissinghurst Primary School. These are on display in the Weald Information Centre. Judging has not yet taken place.  The winning posters will be on display at both the Cranbrook Fun Day and the Sissinghurst Fete. The prizes will be given out at a Friday assembly at the Primary School.  

45:
Cllr. Veitch referred to the Parish Council stand at the Fun Day and Fete and reiterated that the posters will be displayed, we will also see if there is any interest in people willing to help with a litter pick.  She has offered her marquee for the events and she will be seeking volunteers to help put this up and be on the stand on a rota basis.

46:
Cllr. Fletcher raised concerns regarding the lack of people in the town centre last Saturday and the fact that some shop keepers were barely taking an income.  The Manager of Philips Mans Shop has been made redundant.  He would like this discussed at the next Economic & Community Committee. The Clerk confirmed that she was in Maidstone last Saturday and this was also very quiet.  Cllr. Rook suggested that there was an event outside of Cranbrook which was very well attended and some of our retailers were in attendance and did quite well.
47:
Cllr. Fletcher informed Members that it was hoped that the Hub Group will be putting on an exhibition for the Fun Day.  The Group had a meeting with David Jukes and Alan McDermott from the Borough who had confirmed that they are an enabling Council and the Group came away from the meeting knowing they can deliver the project.

48:
Cllr. Holmes reminded Members that the Cranbrook in Bloom Garden Safari is being held on the 23rd June.  There are fifteen gardens open.

49:
Cllr. Holmes read out an update from KCC on the Hop Pickers Line Project.  It was very positive and a bid for funding will be made.

50:
Cllr. Hemsted reminded Members of the celebrations taking place next year at the Windmill.  Events will take place of three weekends and will involve the Town Band, two dining events and various other activities.
51:
Cllr. Bancroft gave an update to Members on Age Concern following her attendance at their recent AGM.  They have been renamed Cranbrook & District Association of  Age UK.  There was concern that numbers are falling and they need to advertise the coffee morning and the hearing aid battery clinic.  There is a concern regarding distraction burglaries, and although we have no current problem in our area, this should be kept in mind.  There are some summer activities planned included a strawberry tea, a trip out in July and a meal being organised.  They are in receipt of a substantial donation and any ideas for a good use would be welcome.  Transport has been looked at but although purchase of a bus would be no problem, it is where this could be kept, drivers and insurance etc.  She has given a copy of the Minutes to the Clerk if anyone wishes to see them.  Cllr. Fletcher was given the details of the Chairman which continues to be David Lambert.
52:
Cllr. Marley referred to the comments made by Cllr. Fletcher regarding Philips Mans Shop and confirmed that there is a Manager and that is Stephen Mummery.

53:
Borough Councillor Linda Hall made reference to an application which was recently considered at the Borough Planning Committee.  The applications were regarding Golford Stables.  The Parish Council had recommended refusal on the proposed large outbuilding.  She recommended that we should complain to the Chief Executive on the way the application was presented.  The wording on documents had implied that “all outbuildings” would be removed.  As it turned out this was not the case and it makes a mockery of the planning process.  There was miss-use of the language.  The application should have been deferred.  The Parish Council were misled as the word “all” was used.  Linked into that was that Borough Members had a training meeting and were told that there would no longer be two teams i.e. eastern/western.  All officers are going to share the workload but one person is going to remain in the rural area which happens to be the same officer who dealt with the applications for Golford Stables.
She felt that parish councillors may be alarmed in that the housing numbers are not now set to 2026.  When the review of the Core Strategy is held we will be told that we will need more homes i.e. 25,000 across the Borough.  She suggested that we cannot accept such numbers. There would be overburdening of our A & E Departments and there is insufficient infrastructure.  

Cllr. Hall welcomed opinions on something that was discussed at a recent Conservative Group Meeting.  The idea is to put a levy on supermarkets.  This works well in Northern Ireland and would raise a lot of money.  There are three supermarkets in Tunbridge Wells, one in Paddock Wood and one in Cranbrook.  The funding could be ring-fenced to help small businesses and to modernise car parks to pay on exit rather than entry.  It would benefit independent traders and small businesses on the high street.
54:
Borough Cllr. Rook stated that TWBC have revamped their website which he hoped would prove to be easier to use. The installation of the new Mayor Ronan Basu was held on the 22nd May, a pathologist who remarked that you don’t ask a pathologist what meat it is on the BBQ! So he has a good sense of humour. Ronan is not very well but Cllr. Rook hoped to see him in Cranbrook and Benenden as he is welcome here as often as he likes. 
Cllr. Rook stated that on the 16th May he went to Colchester to see their Cemetery and Crematorium as it was considered to be one of the best. Indeed it was very well laid out with areas for different Anglican denominations, and different religions. They had a lovely memorial wall and pillars in the grounds with memorial plaques on them. However the tea rooms were poorly patronised and as far as a viable business it was very questionable. He had submitted his recommendations for Tunbridge Wells Crematorium and will report back what the committee finally decides. 
He stated that he had attended two planning meetings and a course on the new planning laws which allow for a 6 or 8 metre extension on a terraced or detached building but still with some restrictions and you need to write to the council if you wish to take advantage of the new rules but you don’t need to go through the planning system but the borough council are obliged to write with formal permission within a set period. All the new rules are on line or with the Clerk. 
On the 23rd June he  would be attending  the Civic Service in Tunbridge Wells, the 25th is Audit and Governance, the 26th the Planning  Committee, the 30th the Armed Forces Service at St Dunstan’s and the 8th July, Finance and Governance. However he was sure there would be other meetings cropping up along the way.  Finally, he reported that the joint planning committee is now in place and we had our first meeting. It wasn’t too bad although with 16 members who sometimes all want their say he still thought that by the end of the meeting we were all a bit tired and the danger of just going with the officer’s recommendation is a spectre in danger of manifesting itself. 
Cllr. Rook stated that there was a KCC consultation on turning off highways lighting and this would affect Wilsley Pound roundabout.  The Clerk confirmed this would be discussed at the next Environmental Management Committee.
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